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Fellow Insect Enthusiasts, 

It is with pleasure that I assume the role of President of ESO for 2016-17.  I look forward to serving our 
society in every way possible, with my term culminating with the 154th conference (AGM) of the ESO, to 
be held in Guelph next fall.  

I served as ESO president once before, in 2000-2001.  At that time we were in the throes of trying to 
decide what to call our journal.  Shortly thereafter, with Volume 133, the PESO (Proceedings of the ESO) 
ōŜŎŀƳŜ ǘƘŜ W9{h όWƻǳǊƴŀƭ ƻŦΧύΦ  ²Ŝ ǿŜǊŜ ŀƭǎƻ ŘŜōŀǘƛƴƎ ǘƘŜ ǇǊƻǎ ŀƴŘ Ŏƻƴǎ ƻŦ Ƙƻǿ ǘƻ ƳƻǾŜ ǘƘŜ ƧƻǳǊƴŀƭ 
into the digital age.  Happily both of those transitions, completed some time ago, have been revenue 
neutral for our society and our journal is secure for the time being.  Please consider publishing in the 
JESOτthere are no page charges and articles enjoy open-access on the web.

In my term as president this year, my primary goal is to increase our membership.   I will be personally 
writing, then phoning, Ontarions who work with insects in all imaginable ways, to encourage them to 
initiate or renew their membership.  I ask that you do the same with colleagues and students you interact 
with.  For students this should be an easy sell because student membership is FREE!  The ESOτthrough 
our AGM, the newsletter, the hugely successful Bug Days in Ottawa and London, and our journalτenable 
us to connect with our fellow entomophiles both socially and professionally.  We all need to support ESO 
if it is to remain vibrant.
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For those who made the trek to Sault Ste. Marie, the AGM (14-16 October) was a pleasant break from our normal work routines.  The 
facilities were superb, food and beverages excellent, and presentations of exceptional quality.  Many thanks go to Amanda Roeand Chris 
MacQuarrie who shouldered the bulk of the organization of the meeting.  They put in a herculean effort on our behalf, and it showed with great 
organization.  The live insect displays of Entomica coupled with our dinner at the Mill Market by the river were particularlyentertaining.  
Amanda and Chris: please pass along our thanks to the volunteers of Entomica who came out on a Saturday evening so we could playwith 
invertebrates!

I must acknowledge all of the officers of the ESO whose invisible work on behalf of the society is the glue that holds everything together.  
Without exception, our elected officers contribute whatever is required of them so that the ESO functions smoothly.  I am particularly happy for 
Michelle Locke, our secretary for the past three years, for two reasons:  (1) she escaped the USA before the election (!) and(2) she is back in 
Canada (Ottawa).  On behalf of everyone in the ESO, I thank the outgoing officers for their contributions to ESO:  Ian Scott (Past President), 
Antonia Guidotti and Wayne Knee (Directors), and Casey Peet-Pare (Student Rep).  To the incoming officers, welcome aboard:  Antonia Guidotti 
(staying on the board as President Elect), Amanda Roe and Joel Kits (Directors), and Catherine Scott (Student Rep).  While noparticularly 
pressing issues face the ESO at present, there are always things requiring attention to remain abreast of changes in the world around us.

Finallyτplease mark your calendars for 29 Sep. ς1 October, when the 154th Annual General Meeting of the ESO will be held in Guelph.  My 
colleagues and I are working on developing an exceptional conference.  I submitted a proposal for funding (Canada 150 Fund) on behalf of ESO 
that would enable us to expand the Saturday morning portion of the meeting with invited guest speakers from across the country, and event we 
could  open to the public for free!  Keep your fingers are crossed!  Even if that proposal fails, we will have a vibrant and varied meeting.  Please 
stay tuned for details.

Gard Otis
ESO President 
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I have been with the Royal Ontario Museum since 1994, first as a volunteer, then a student, next as an employee 
on various contracts until 2000 when I was hired as a fulltime entomology technician. My passion for insects 
was sparked in university during field courses that examined behaviour and evolution and continued through my 
early years at the ROM. I love the diversity of insects, their shape, colour, form.  I consider myself fortunate in 
ǘƘŀǘ L ǘǊǳƭȅ ŜƴƧƻȅ Ƴȅ ǿƻǊƪΗ aȅ aŀǎǘŜǊΩǎ ǿƻǊƪ ŀǘ ǘƘŜ ¦ƴƛǾŜǊǎƛǘȅ ƻŦ ¢ƻǊƻƴǘƻ ŦƻŎǳǎǎŜŘ ƻƴ ǘƘŜ ǊŜǾƛŜǿ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ 
systematics of the Rhopalosomatidae, a relatively unknown family of parasitic wasps. 

In addition to assisting curators with the preparation of manuscripts and aiding in their research, I respond to 
general inquiries about insects from members of the public and other museums and institutions by providing 
identification and information of specimens or images sent to me. Every day I learn more, sometimes with the 
assistance of entomologists around the province who are experts in a particular group and help me with 
identifications. In addition to these duties, I often handle requests from the media to comment on the particular 
ƛƴǎŜŎǘ άǎǘƻǊȅ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ŘŀȅέΦ  LŦ L ŀƳ ǳƴŀōƭŜ ǘƻ ǇǊƻǾƛŘŜ ǘƘŜƳ ǿƛǘƘ ǘƘŜ ƛƴŦƻǊƳŀǘƛƻƴ ǘƘŀǘ ǘƘŜȅ ǎŜŜƪΣ ǘƘŜƴ L ŀƳ ƘŀǇǇȅ ǘƻ 
refer them to other colleagues. .

I feel it is important for me to communicate my passion for insects to others. I was a member of the awesome working group that wrote the "Butterflies of 
Toronto: A Guide to Their Remarkable World", part of the City of Toronto Biodiversity Series. After 5 years of considerable effort, I was thrilledτand 
relievedτwhen, in 2014, we published the "ROM Field Guide to Butterflies of Ontario"; this project truly was a labour of love. I have also enjoyed planning 
ŀƴŘ ǇŀǊǘƛŎƛǇŀǘƛƴƎ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ hƴǘŀǊƛƻ .ƛƻōƭƛǘȊŜǎ ŀǊƻǳƴŘ ǘƘŜ D¢! ƛƴ ǘƘŜ ƭŀǎǘ р ȅŜŀǊǎΦ Lƴ Ƴȅ άǎǇŀǊŜέ ǘƛƳŜΣ L ŀƳ ǘƘŜ tǊƻƎǊŀƳ /ƻƻǊŘƛƴŀtor for the Toronto 
9ƴǘƻƳƻƭƻƎƛǎǘǎΩ !ǎǎƻŎƛŀǘƛƻƴΣ ŀ ŦŀƴǘŀǎǘƛŎ ƎǊƻǳǇ ƻŦ ŘŜŘƛŎŀǘŜŘ ƛƴŘƛǾƛŘǳŀƭǎ ǿƛǘƘ ŀ Ǉŀǎǎƛƻƴ ŦƻǊ ƛƴǎŜŎǘǎΦ 
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I have always loved insects. Right from the beginning. As a child I hated dolls; instead I had a bucket of 
άǎǉǳƛǊƳƛŜǎέ ŀƴŘ ǘƘŜǎŜ ǿŜǊŜ Ƴȅ ǇǊƛȊŜŘ ǇƻǎǎŜǎǎƛƻƴǎΦ  aȅ ǘǿƻ ȅƻǳƴƎ ŘŀǳƎƘǘŜǊǎ ƘŀǾŜ ƛƴƘŜǊƛǘŜŘ ǘƘƛǎ ŦƛǊǎǘ ŎƻƭƭŜŎǘƛƻƴ 
as well as my passion for bugs, nature, and dirty hands.  I grew up on a farm in southern Alberta and only 
recently moved to Ontario six years ago.  While I have always loved bugs I did not fully recognize my passion for 
insects until I started building my insect collection for my Insect Taxonomy course at the University of Alberta.  
Upon completion of my undergraduate degree in Environmental Biology (Hons) in 2001, I started a PhD with Dr. 
Felix Sperling at the University of Alberta. My PhD thesis focused on the molecular ecology of a group of cone 
and seed pests called coneworms (Lepidoptera: Pyralidae: Dioryctria). I defended my PhD in 2006 and started 
the first of three postdoc positions. Since flexibility is paramount as a postdoc, I have worked in a wide diversity 
of systems ςthree different Kingdoms in fact. I have studied higher level systematics in Lepidoptera at the 
University of Minnesota (2006-2007, NSF AToL project), mountain pine beetle fungal symbionts at the 
University of Alberta (2008-2010, Genome Canada TRIA project), and poplar tree hybridization with the 
Canadian Forest Service (2010-2013). Insects, though, are my true love. Luckily my persistence has paid off and I 
was recently been hired as a research scientist with the Canadian Forest Service (NRCan) at the Great Lakes 
Forestry Centre this spring. My current focus is on the population genomics and molecular ecology of forest 
pests. I am currently working on the invasive Asian longhorned beetle and brown spruce longhorned beetle, as 
well as the spruce budworm.

Education and public outreach have always been an important component of my professional life. I volunteered as a as an outreacheducator at the 
University of Alberta, bringing bugs into classrooms throughout Alberta. My passion for outreach led me to help found Entomica, the smallest insectarium 
and science centre in Canada where I currently sit on the Board of Directors. Entomica uses insects as a catalyst for public engagement and to encourage 
lifelong learning.  One of our innovative outreach programs called Science for Seniors recently received national recognitionfrom the Canadian Association 
of Science Centres. Last year I helped organize the public outreach component of the ESO AGM, which was a great success. In addition to my work with 
Entomica, I have had multiple opportunities to teach as a part time faculty at Algoma University here in Sault Ste. Marie. 
I look forward to being actively involved with the Entomological Society of Ontario and continuing to promote the wonders of bugs! 


